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PETREAN NEWS  

SPRING 2015 
WELCOME  

 

Welcome to the spring 2015 issue of Petrean News. The College has enjoyed an extremely 

busy and exciting start to 2015, beginning with the telephone campaign in early January, 

which marke d the start of our new fundraising campaign.  This was followed by the most 

eagerly anticipated event of the Lent term; the opening of the Whittle Building, which took 

place on Monday 23 February. 

Lent term also saw a number of other interesting events at the College; the first annual Boat 

Club drinks evening took place in  early February and another successful careers evening 

was held in March.  We also hosted the first in a series of Geo-Politics lectures, as part of a 

programme to underpin the  establishmenÛɯÖÍɯÈɯȿ"ÌÕÛÙÌɯÍÖÙɯ&ÌÖ×ÖÓÐÛÐÊÚɀ and Grand Strategy. 

 

  

Please read on for more College news, as well as ȿÞÏÈÛɀÚɯÊÖÔÐng upɀɯÍÖÙɯthe year. 

Keith Heppell  
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RECENT EVENTS AND ACTIVITIES  

Development Office Telephone Campaign, January 2015  
 

3ÏÐÚɯàÌÈÙɀÚɯ3ÌÓÌ×ÏÖÕÌɯ"ÈÔ×ÈÐÎÕɯÛÖÖk place straight after the New Year between the 2 and 

12 January. We were assisted by eleven student callers who made 277 calls to members. 72% 

of those called were generous enough to contribute to the campaign, which is one of the 

highest percentages for any College telephone campaign in Cambridge and Oxford 

managed by our Associates, Rux Burton.  Cash donations and pledges received totalled just 

ÖÝÌÙɯȟƕƚƘȮƙƔƔȭɯ(ÕɯÛÏÐÚɯàÌÈÙɀÚɯ3ÌÓÌ×ÏÖÕÌɯ"ÈÔ×ÈÐÎÕɯÞÌɯÓÈÜÕÊÏÌËɯthe ȿ1284 "ÐÙÊÓÌɀ.  Almost 

£53,000 was raised from this new initiative which was established to recognise donors who 

make a significant donation of £1,284 or more in a single year.  Donors in the 1284 Circle will 

be invited, along with a guest, to a special garden party in College to hear College updates, 

meet other major donors to the College, and in particular to see the projects that their 

generosity has helped to fund.  In addition those who qualify for the 1284 Circle will be 

recognised in a special section of the annual List of Donors. 

If you are thi nking of making a donation to the College in the future, please do not hesitate 

to contact us if you require assistance. If you would like to make a regular donation we can 

arrange for a Direct Debit to be set up with your b ank. Alternatively if you wish t o make a 

single gift you can do so by cheque, or by making a donation on the Virgin Money Website, 

www.virginmoneygiving.com , adding Peterhouse as the Charity at the top of the first page. 

 

 

 

Ann Munro  

http://www.virginmoneygiving.com/
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Boat Club Lond on Drinks , Thursday 5 February 2015 

The Development Office and Peterhouse Boat Club hosted a drinks evening in London on 

3ÏÜÙÚËÈàɯƙɯ%ÌÉÙÜÈÙàȭɯ(ÛɯÞÈÚɯÈɯÞÖÕËÌÙÍÜÓɯÖ××ÖÙÛÜÕÐÛàɯÍÖÙɯȿ!ÖÈÛÐÌÚɀɯÚ×ÈÕÕÐÕÎɯÈÓÔÖÚÛɯƚƔɯàÌÈÙÚɯ

of Boat Club history to meet and share stories and memories of their time rowing at the 

College. We hope that this will become an annual event and look forward to seeing more 

Petreans there next year. 

 

 

The Whittle Building Opening , Monday 23 February 2015 

His Royal Highness The Prince of Wales formally opened the new  Whittle Building . The 

new building comprises 22 student rooms, the new JCR, bar, gym and a conference room, as 

well as a Fellowɀs set and a Fellows guest room. 

The Master, Professor Adrian Dixon, spoke about what the new building mean s for the 

students, before His Royal Highness unveiled the commemorative plaque:  

 Ɂ.ÜÙɯÜÕËÌÙÎÙÈËÜÈÛÌÚɯÏÈÝÌɯÛÏÙÖÜÎÏɯÛÏÌɯÊÌÕÛÜÙÐÌÚɯÎÖÕÌɯÖÕɯÛÖɯËÖɯÎÙÌÈÛɯÛÏÐÕÎÚɯÈÕËɯÐÛɯÐÚɯÞÐÛÏɯ

great pleasure that we can say all of them can now remain within Peterhouse throughou t 

ÛÏÌÐÙɯÚÛÜËÐÌÚɂȭɯ 

Read the full Cambridge Evening News report  on the Cambridge Evening News Website.

  

 

 

Holly Ashcroft  

http://www.cambridge-news.co.uk/Prince-Charles-opens-new-Peterhouse-Cambridge/story-26070818-detail/story.html
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Careers Event, Thursday 12 March 2015 

After the success of the first Peterhouse careers event in Michaelmas term 2014, we were 

excited to invite more Petreans back to the College in March to meet with current students. 

The evening began with introductions, providing students with  an insight into a wide 

variety of careers, from Charity work, to jobs in accounting and finance. This was followed 

by drinks and canapés, giving current members a chance to chat to Petreans about their 

career aspirations. 

 

 

Holly Ashcroft  

Keith Heppell  
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We are incredibly grateful  for the time and effort put in by Petreans in helping us to provide 

these opportunities for students. If you would like to be part of the next careers event please 

get in touch with Holly Ashcroft ( ha365@cam.ac.uk)  

 

London Drinks , Thursday 26 March 2015 

3ÏÐÚɯàÌÈÙɀÚɯ"ÐÛàɯÖÍɯ+ÖÕËÖÕɯËÙÐÕÒÚɯÞÈÚ again held at The Pitcher and Piano in Cornhill. It 

was wonderful to see so many Petreans of different ages at the event, giving everyone the 

chance to reminisce and chat about their ÛÐÔÌɯÈÛɯÛÏÌɯ"ÖÓÓÌÎÌȭɯ3ÏÌɯÝÌÕÜÌɯÍÖÙɯÕÌßÛɯàÌÈÙɀÚɯ

drinks is to be announced.  

 

COLLEGE NEWS 

Research fellowships  

The College will have two new Research Fellows starting in October 2015: 

Laura Kilbride (English, Murray Edwards)  

Clarice Poon (Mathematics, Trinity Hall)  

 

Research Leave Grant 

Dr Elizabeth Drayson (matric. 2002) has gained a Newton Trust CTO research leave award 

for the academic year 2015-16 and will be working on her new book, which will be on the 

life and legend of Boabdil, the last Muslim K ing of Granada. 

 

The Large Hadron Collider  

 Cambridge University  

mailto:ha365@cam.ac.uk
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After two years of maintenance the Large Hadron Collider at Cern was restarted on Easter 

Sunday. Professor Andy Parker (matric. 1989), Head of the Cavendish Laboratory and 

Fellow at Peterhouse, has been playing a major part in the project and recently spoke about 

what the latest improvements could mean in terms of research and new discoveries: 

Ɂ3ÏÌɯÊÜÙÙÌÕÛɯ2ÛÈÕËÈÙËɯ,ÖËÌÓɯÌß×ÓÈÐÕÚɯÛÏÌɯÒÕÖÞÕɯ×ÈÙÛÐÊÓÌÚɯÈÕËɯÍÖÙÊÌÚȮɯÈÕËɯÛÏÌɯËÐÚÊÖÝÌÙàɯÖÍɯ

the Higgs completed that picture . But the Standard Model does not explain dark matter, 

which is believed to make up most of the Universe, nor Dark Energy, a mysterious force 

ËÙÐÝÐÕÎɯÛÏÌɯÎÈÓÈßÐÌÚɯÌÝÌÙɯÍÜÙÛÏÌÙɯÈ×ÈÙÛȭɂ 

The full article is available on the Cambridge University Website  

 

Philosophical Transactions J ournal  

3ÏÌɯÞÖÙÓËɀÚɯÖÓËÌÚÛɯÚÊÐÌÕÛÐÍÐÊɯÑÖÜÙÕÈÓȮɯPhilosophical Transactions of the Royal Society, celebrated 

its 350th anniversary on 6 March 2015. Two special anniversary issues have been published, 

in which some of the journal ɀs most groundbreaking papers are revisited by modern experts. 

We are pleased to announce the following Petrean  contributions  to the two special editions : 

Professor Sir John Meurig Thomas (matric . 1993) ȿ2ÐÙɯ'ÜÔ×ÏÙàɯ#ÈÝàɯÈÕËɯÛÏÌɯ"ÖÈÓÔÐÕÌÙÚɯÖÍɯ

ÛÏÌɯÞÖÙÓËȯɯÈɯÊÖÔÔÌÕÛÈÙàɯÖÕɯ#ÈÝàɯȹƕƜƕƚȺɯȿ ÕɯÈÊÊÖÜÕÛɯÖÍɯÈÕɯÐÕÝÌÕÛÐÖÕɯÍÖÙɯÎÐÝÐÕÎɯÓÐÎÏÛɯÐÕɯ

explosive mixtur es of fire-damp in coal mines  

Professor Chris Calladine (matric. 1953) ȿ ÕɯÈÔÈÛÌÜÙɀÚɯÊÖÕÛÙÐÉÜÛÐÖÕɯÛÖɯÛÏÌɯËÌÚÐÎÕɯÖÍɯ

3ÌÓÍÖÙËɀÚɯ,ÌÕÈÐɯ2ÜÚ×ÌÕÚÐÖÕɯ!ÙÐËÎÌȯɯÈɯÊÖÔÔÌÕÛÈÙàɯÖÕɯ#ÈÝÐÌÚɯ&ÐÓÉÌÙÛɯȹƕƜƖƚȺɯȿ.ÕɯÛÏÌɯ

ÔÈÛÏÌÔÈÛÐÊÈÓɯÛÏÌÖÙàɯÖÍɯÚÜÚ×ÌÕÚÐÖÕɯÉÙÐËÎÌÚɀɯ 

/ÌÛÌÙɯ1ÖÚÌÕÛÏÈÓɯÙÌÝÐÚÐÛÚɯ#Ùɯ3ÖÕàɯ"ÙÖÞÛÏÌÙɀÚɯȹÔÈÛÙÐÊȭɯƕƝƜƕȺɯƕƝƛƕɯ×È×ÌÙɯÐÕȯ 

ȿ%ÙÖÔɯÏÐÎÏɯÚàÔÔÌÛÙàɯÛÖɯÏÐÎÏɯÙÌÚÖÓÜÛÐÖÕɯin biological electron microscopy: a commentary on 

"ÙÖÞÛÏÌÙɯȹƕƝƛƕȺɯȿ/ÙÖÊÌËÜÙÌÚɯÍÖÙɯÛÏÙÌÌ-dimensional reconstruction of spherical viruses by 

%ÖÜÙÐÌÙɯÚÜÕÛÏÌÚÐÚɯÍÙÖÔɯÌÓÌÊÛÙÖÕɯÔÐÊÙÖÎÙÈ×ÏÚɀ 

For more information on any of these papers or the celebrations around the 350th 

anniversary please visit The Royal Society Website. 

 

The Zewail Gold Medal  

On 24 March 2015, Professor Sir John Meurig Thomas (matric. 1993) was presented with the 

Zewail Gold Medal at the Am erican Chemical Society Convention in Denver, by Professor 

David Clary, Ma ster of Magdalen College, Oxford.  

The prestigious accolade was awarded ÍÖÙɯ/ÙÖÍÌÚÚÖÙɯ,ÌÜÙÐÎɯ3ÏÖÔÈÚɀs outstanding 

contributions to the fundamental understanding of the structures of s olids and development 

and application of the concept of single-site heterogeneous catalysis. 

http://www.cam.ac.uk/research/news/large-hadron-collider-restarts-after-two-years
http://rsta.royalsocietypublishing.org/content/373/2039/20140288
http://rsta.royalsocietypublishing.org/content/373/2039/20140288
http://rsta.royalsocietypublishing.org/content/373/2039/20140288
http://rsta.royalsocietypublishing.org/content/373/2039/20140346
http://rsta.royalsocietypublishing.org/content/373/2039/20140346
http://rsta.royalsocietypublishing.org/content/373/2039/20140346
http://rstb.royalsocietypublishing.org/content/370/1666/20140345
http://rstb.royalsocietypublishing.org/content/370/1666/20140345
http://rstb.royalsocietypublishing.org/content/370/1666/20140345
https://royalsociety.org/publishing350/
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PETERHOUSE BOAT CLUB  

%ÈÐÙÉÈÐÙÕɀÚɯ"Ü×ɯƖƔƕƘɯȫɯ+ÌÕÛɯ!ÜÔ×ÚɯƖƔƕƙ, Boat Launch 

By Tim Beach (matric. 2012), Boat Club Development Officer, 2015-2016 (Captain 2014-2015) 

 

%ÈÐÙÉÈÐÙÕÚɀɯ"Ü×ɯƖƔƕƘ 

 

 ÍÛÌÙɯÏÈÝÐÕÎɯÎÖÕÌɯÜ×ɯÛÞÖɯÐÕɯÛÏÌɯ,ÌÕɀÚɯƕst #ÐÝÐÚÐÖÕɯÈÕËɯÏÖÓËÐÕÎɯÖÜÙɯ×ÖÚÐÛÐÖÕɯ6ÖÔÌÕɀÚɯƕst 

Division of May Bumps, Michaelmas term began with a real determination to replicate if not 

ÌßÊÌÌËɯ$ÈÚÛÌÙɯÛÌÙÔɀÚɯÚÜÊÊÌÚÚȭ 

  

3ÏÌɯ,ÌÕɀÚɯÚÌÊÛÐÖÕɯwas divided into a 1 st IV and 2nd VIII early on. The 1st IV began drawing 

the attention of other crews after winning both Autumn Head (a comfortable 6s ahead of 

Robinson) and Winter Head (finishing 20s ahead of all other crews); not to mention the 

spanking new bow-loader they were doing it in! However, with a couple of weeks left 

ÉÌÍÖÙÌɯÛÏÌɯ%ÈÐÙÉÈÐÙÕɀÚɯ"Ü×ɯÈÕËɯÏÈÝÐÕÎɯÕÖÛɯÌÕÛÌÙÌËɯÛÏÌɯ4ÕÐɯ(5ɀÚɯÙÈÊÌÚȮɯÞÌɯÞÌÙÌɯàÌÛɯÛÖɯ×ÙÖÝÌɯ

we were the fastest college IV on the river! On race day itself, conditions were cold but ideal 

with a slight tail -wind on the reach. Confident the rudder was not going to let them down a 

second year running, the crew fully committed to the race settling into an inexorable rhythm 

that secured them the win by a huge 17s margin. M2 also had a successful term finishing 

ahead of most other 2nd 5(((ÚɯÐÕɯÉÖÛÏɯ ÜÛÜÔÕɯÈÕËɯ6ÐÕÛÌÙɯ'ÌÈËɯÈÚɯÞÌÓÓɯÈÚɯ%ÈÐÙÉÈÐÙÕɀÚȮɯ

demonstrating the maturity and experience of the boat.  

 

Sir John Meurig Thomas 
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,ÌÈÕÞÏÐÓÌɯÛÏÌɯ6ÖÔÌÕɀÚɯÚÌÊÛÐÖÕɯËÐÝided themselves into two IVs. The A4 got off to a good 

start finishing 2 nd ÐÕɯ ÜÛÜÔÕɯ'ÌÈËɯȹƝÚɯÉÌÏÐÕËɯ0ÜÌÌÕÚɀȺɯÈÕËɯÛÏÌÕɯÞÐÕÕÐÕÎɯÛÏÌɯ6ÐÕÛÌÙɯ'ÌÈËɯ

Student 4+ category. Keen to prove they were one of the fastest college IVs as well, the A4 

ÙÈÊÌËɯ%ÈÐÙÉÈÐÙÕɀÚɯÞÐÛÏɯÙÌÈÓɯÍÖÙÛÐÛÜËÌɯÍÐÕÐÚÏÐÕÎɯƖnd in 13:05.4 (peculiarly  9s bÌÏÐÕËɯ0ÜÌÌÕÚɀɯ

again!). The B4 also had an enjoyable term of racing and although they did not have many 

other college B4s to contend with, were happy with how they had developed as a crew over 

the term.  

 

 

 

Lent Bumps  

 

Summary 

- M1 ɬ up 2, from 10th to 8th in 1st Division  

- W1 ɬ no change overall, 14th in 1st Division  

- M2 ɬ down 4, from 4 th to 8th in 3rd Division  

- M3 ɬ up 2, from 6th to 4th in 4th Division  

 

(ÕɯÚÛÈÙÒɯÊÖÕÛÙÈÚÛɯÛÖɯÓÈÚÛɯàÌÈÙɀÚɯÙÌÓÌÕÛÓÌÚÚɯÍÓÖÖËÐÕÎȮɯÛÏÜÕËÌÙÚÛÖÙÔÚɯÈÕËɯÎÈÓÌ-force winds, Lent 

term this  year was more forgiving on the weather front, although this did not translate into a 

ÓÌÚÚɯÐÕÛÌÕÚÌɯÛÌÙÔɀÚɯÛÙÈÐÕÐÕÎȵɯ6ÐÛÏɯÈɯÍÙÌÚÏɯÊÙÖ×ɯÖÍɯÕÖÝÐÊÌÚɯÌÕÛÌÙÐÕÎɯÛÏÌɯÚÌÕÐÖÙɯÚØÜÈËȮɯÛÏÌɯ

,ÌÕɀÚɯ2ÌÊÛÐÖÕɯÛÖÖÒɯÛÖɯÛÏÌɯÙÐÝÌÙɯÐÕɯÍÜÓÓɯÍÖÙÊÌɯÚÜÊÊÌÚÚÍÜÓÓàɯÌÕÛÌÙÐÕÎɯƗɯÉÖÈÛÚɯÐÕÛÖ the Lent 

Bumps. Having dropped to 10 th ÐÕɯÓÈÚÛɯàÌÈÙɀÚɯÙÈÊÌÚȮɯÛÏÐÚɯÞÈÚɯ,ƕɀÚɯÊÏÈÕÊÌɯÛÖɯÙÌ-establish 

ÛÏÌÔÚÌÓÝÌÚɯÈÚɯÈɯÚÌÙÐÖÜÚɯÊÙÌÞɯÈÔÖÕÎÚÛɯÛÏÌɯÉÐÎÎÌÙɯÊÖÓÓÌÎÌÚȭɯ#ÈàɯƕɯÈÕËɯÛÏÌɯÔÌÚÚÈÎÌɯÊÖÜÓËÕɀÛɯ

have been clearer, in under a minute M1 had bumped St Catz having closed them down to 

ÓÌÚÚɯÛÏÈÕɯÈɯÉÖÈÛɯÓÌÕÎÛÏɯÖÍÍɯÛÏÌɯÚÛÈÙÛȭɯ#ÈàɯƖɯÈÕËɯ,ƕɯÞÌÙÌɯÊÏÈÚÐÕÎɯ"ÏÙÐÚÛɀÚɯ- with another good 

start, they were soon inside station and gaining, a chase that was to end spectacularly on the 

Long Reach with two and four clashing blades with  "ÏÙÐÚÛɀÚɯÚÌÝÌÕɯÈÕËɯÍÐÝÌɯÉÙÐÕÎÐÕÎɯÉÖÛÏɯ

crews to a halt amid a fountain of water. Day 3 and it was First and Third ahead - the race 

was excruciating to watch as M1 moved in and out of a boat length from FaT, each crew 

pushing the other to its limit but with  no avail. Day 4 - FaT had escaped once but did they 

Holly Ashcroft  
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have the endurance and discipline to hold us off again? M1 closed down the distance early 

and were close to a boat length by Grassy; a push out of the corner saw them to inside a boat 

length but FaT responded with a push of their own, denying us our two whistles. With 

another push out of Ditton, FaT went wide to avoid the onslaught. However, they were now 

gaining on Lady Margaret who were unable to hold off the charge being bumped by FaT 

just past the railings and leaving M1 to row over BUT WHAT A RACE! Meanwhile, M2, a 

largely novice boat were unfortunate to suffer from their inexperience in the 3 rd division 

being bumped by Clare M2, Clare Hall M1, Hughes Hall M1 and Lady Margaret M3. M3 

were also unlucky  to be caught behind a scuffle between Clare M3 and Jesus M3 at the 

bottom of the 4th Division. However they were finally granted justice with a bump on Clare 

M3 at Grassy on Day 3 followed by a bump on Fitzwilliam M3 in the Plough Reach on Day 

4. 

 

The WomÌÕɀÚɯÚÌÊÛÐÖÕɯÈÓÚÖɯÉÌÕÌÍÐÛÌËɯÍÙÖÔɯÈɯÍÙÌÚÏɯÐÕÛÈÒÌɯÖÍɯÖÈÙÚÞÖÔÌÕɯÛÏÈÛɯÚÈÞɯÛÏÌɯÙÌÛÜÙÕɯÖÍɯ

W2. However, they faced stiff competition in the Getting -On-Race and unfortunately did not 

secure a place in the Lent Bumps. W1 on the other hand were on top form and ready to do 

battle in the 1st 6ÖÔÌÕɀÚɯ#ÐÝÐÚÐÖÕȭɯ#ÈàɯƕɯÈÕËɯÛÏÌàɯÞÌÙÌɯÊÏÈÚÐÕÎɯ+ÈËàɯ,ÈÙÎÈÙÌÛɯ- with a 

good start they soon ate up the distance on Maggie through the corners; then on the Long 

Reach the girls made their move coming alongside Maggie to make the kill in the form of a 

boat stopping crab just past the White House. Day 2 and W1 were chasing Pembroke ɬ a 

long and hard battle was fought between the boats with Pembroke crossing the finish a boat 

length ahead of W1. Day 3 and W1 were unlucky to be caught in a re-row after having 

closed down Pembroke to a boat length by Grassy. Feeling cheated out of what might have 

been their second bump; W1 faced further misfortune after being bumped by Churchill W1 

on the Long Reach. Day 4 W1 was out to prove Churchill had just been lucky - they 

managed to close the distance down to a boat length yet again; however in extremely windy 

conditions on the Long Reach they could not muster the power to make the finishing move, 

rowing over but to remain 14 th on the River for a second running.  

 

Boat Launch 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Holly Ashcroft  
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Sunday 19 April 2015 saw the launch of two new boats for Peterhouse Boat Club, a new 

ÏÌÈÝàÞÌÐÎÏÛɯ(5ɯÈÕËɯÈɯÕÌÞɯÔÌÕɀÚɯ5(((ȭɯ6e are grateful to all those who give to the Club, 

both of money and time, but in particula r this year we wish to pay tribute to Professor and 

Mrs Dixon, and to Frank Suess. The Master and his wife are both tireless in their support of 

the Club, both down on the river and in College, and have also generously contributed 

towards the cost of these new boats. It is an honour therefore to name the new VIII The 

Dixons. Frank has been a stalwart supporter of the Club since he first rowed here, coaching 

many of our alumni over the years, and in naming our new IV Frank Suess we both recognise 

and pay tri bute to this support, and continue the tradition set up in naming our existing 

(5ɀÚȰɯDanny Taylor and Gordon Hewlett. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

For more Boat Club news please visit the www.peterhousebc.org  or the Boat Club Facebook 

page. 

 

YOUR NEWS 

0ÜÌÌÕɀÚɯ'onours 

Our congratulations go to Dr M ichael V Williams  (matric. 1967) who was awarded a 

Member of the Order of the British Empire (MBE) for services to Oncolog y. Dr Michael 

Vaughan Williams is a Consultant Clinical Oncologist at Addenbrookes Hospital, 

Cambridge. 

Holly Ashcroft  

http://www.peterhousebc.org/
https://www.facebook.com/Peterhousebc/timeline

